
 

Want to quit a bad habit? Here's one way to
compare treatments
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Whether it's quitting smoking, reducing alcohol intake or making
healthier dietary choices, many of us have habits we'd like to change.
But it's really hard to know which treatment path to take.
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To advise their patients on the best of course of action, doctors
sometimes compare treatments using something called the "number
needed to treat" (NNT).

In deciding whether to embark on a course of treatment, NNT can help.
But the term is easily misunderstood by patients, and doctors as well.

So it's useful to break down what NNT means.

Comparing treatments

The NNT is a measure used to compare the benefits and harms of
treatments. It was developed by three epidemiologists about 30 years ago
.

Doctors like it for a couple of reasons:

1. it's easy to calculate
2. it allows doctors to describe the effect of a treatment in terms of

the number of patients that need to be treated in order to help
one additional patient.

To understand how, let's imagine we are running a randomised
controlled trial to compare the effect of two different treatments
intended to help smokers quit. Quitting smoking is notoriously hard, 
even with good intentions.

Study participants are randomly assigned to a prescribed treatment (for
example, a drug, let's call it "NoSmoke") or some minimal behavioural
support (such as counselling).
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https://www.nps.org.au/australian-prescriber/articles/evidence-risk-and-the-patient
https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3374545
https://www.rsph.org.uk/about-us/news/quitting-smoking-most-difficult-new-year-s-resolution-to-keep-3-in-5-smoke-again-by-31-january.html


 

  

Looking at the percentages of smokers that quit, NoSmoke seems to be more
effective than counselling. Credit: Karen Lamb and Sabine Braat, Author
provided

Suppose we find that 16.5% of the smokers who received NoSmoke
stopped smoking, while only 7.5% of those who received counselling
quit.

It would seem obvious to compare these treatments by looking at the
difference between these two percentages. Since 16.5% is greater than
7.5% (by 9%!), we could conclude that NoSmoke is more beneficial
than counselling in helping people to stop smoking.

Although the difference in percentages is a useful way to compare the
effect of treatments it can be tricky to interpret because it is abstract: it
involves a probability. In our example, the probability for a person to
stop smoking increases from 7.5% with counselling to 16.5% with
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NoSmoke.

The NNT gives us an alternative way to understand the impact of a
treatment.

Real outcomes for patients

In this smoking example, the NNT helps you see how many patients
need to receive a stop smoking treatment (compared to another
treatment) for one more patient to stop smoking.

The NNT is obtained by dividing 100% by the difference in percentages
of patients with the outcome. In our example above, the NNT is about 11
(100 divided by 9 – since 16.5 minus 7.5 is 9). This means that to have
one additional smoker quitting, on average 11 smokers need to use
NoSmoke (rather than receive minimal behavioural support).

A higher NNT means that more patients need to receive the new
treatment in order for one additional patient to reach the outcome
compared to the reference treatment.
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https://medicalxpress.com/tags/patients/


 

  

NNT values show how many people need to be treated in order for a treatment to
be effective for one person. Credit: Karen Lamb and Sabine Braat, Author
provided

Nicotine replacement therapy

Let's look at some real data. In a large review paper published in 2016,
the NNT for all types of nicotine replacement therapy was reported to be
23. This means that on average 23 smokers need to receive nicotine
replacement therapy – such as a patch, gum, or lozenge – for one
additional smoker to quit (compared to behavioural support only).

Comparing this value with our hypothetical clinical trial NoSmoke data
presented above, we can quickly see that the use of NoSmoke (which
had an NNT of 11) is about 2 times more likely to result in quitting than
use of nicotine replacement therapy.

The ideal NNT for treatment benefit is 1, in which case every single
patient on the new treatment should benefit from receiving this new
treatment.

The NNT can express both benefits and harms. For instance, the NNT
for heart palpitations or chest pains with nicotine replacement therapy is
94: this means on average 94 persons would have to use nicotine
replacement therapy to observe one additional person with a harmful
outcome (heart palpitations or chest pains).

Understanding the NNT

5/6

https://www.cochranelibrary.com/cdsr/doi/10.1002/14651858.CD006103.pub7/full
https://www.cochranelibrary.com/cdsr/doi/10.1002/14651858.CD006103.pub7/full
http://www.thennt.com/nnt/nicotine-replacement-therapy-for-smoking-cessation/
http://www.thennt.com/nnt/nicotine-replacement-therapy-for-smoking-cessation/
https://medicalxpress.com/tags/nicotine+replacement+therapy/
https://medicalxpress.com/tags/nicotine+replacement+therapy/


 

While the use of NNT is widespread, it has been reported that the NNT
is actually frequently misunderstood by patients and doctors alike.

In addition, shortcomings of the NNT are well described in the scientific
literature. The NNT varies with the risk of the outcome under the
reference treatment (in our example this is the "risk" of stopping 
smoking for those that received counselling) and depends on duration of 
treatment and follow-up. These factors should be similar between studies
when comparing NNTs.

The NNT may claim to be a helpful way to compare treatments quickly,
however measures such as the difference in percentages may actually be
easier to grasp and less likely to mislead both patient and doctor.

This article is republished from The Conversation under a Creative
Commons license. Read the original article.
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